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Legislators deny redistricting plan has partisan roots

Demographics set lines, leaders say

By Tom Precious 

Updated: January 31, 2012, 6:30 AM 

ALBANY—Legislators from the two majority parties in control of the Legislature on Monday defended their plan for redrawing Senate and Assembly district lines as government watchdog groups derided the new maps as incumbent-driven gerrymandering. 

The proposed lines met their first public hearing since being released last week, and the mantra of the day from map-makers was simple: They are legal, legal, legal. 

“The plan put forward is legal, appropriate, complies with the United States Constitution, the State Constitution, the Voting Rights Act. It’s based on the demographics,” said Sen. Michael Nozzolio, a Finger Lakes Republican and co-chairman of the legislative redistricting panel. 

After listening to a round of criticism from a representative of the New York Public Interest Research Group, Nozzolio snapped, “You make a lot of aspersions.” He then went on to defend the plan, which removes the minority communities in Niagara Falls and Buffalo that are now represented by Sen. Mark Grisanti, a Buffalo Republican, and gives those areas to Sen. George Maziarz, a Newfane Republican, and Sen. Tim Kennedy, a South Buffalo Democrat. 

“The minority community is totally contained within the City of Buffalo, and there was no severance of that representation,” Nozzolio said of the proposal to put most of the city into a new Kennedy district while leaving Grisanti parts of the northern section of the city. 

“Your comments that everything is done for sheer partisanship [are] absolutely false,” Nozzolio told NYPIRG’s Bill Mahoney during a hearing in Albany. “Prove me wrong,” Mahoney told the senator, saying the Legislature should release all internal documents about redistricting over the past year or so. 

Nozzolio responded by saying that the process was more open than ever and that Mahoney’s comments were “tainted in a partisan, egg-throwing way.” 

So goes this year’s still-uncertain redistricting process, which faces more public hearings — the final one will be Feb. 16 in Buffalo City Hall — and approval by the two houses, a possible veto by Gov. Andrew Cuomo, federal review and likely court action. 

Still up the air is the congressional district remapping. A federal judge last week ruled New York’s congressional primaries must occur in June. Given the various approvals and petition-gathering periods required before then, the rush is presumably on to settle the congressional fight in the next month or so. 

If Assembly Democrats and Senate Republicans were frantic after last week’s congressional court decision, they weren’t showing it Monday. They said only that they hoped to present the congressional plan to the public at some point before approval. 

Both Nozzolio and Assemblyman Jack McEneny, an Albany Democrat and the other co-chairman of the panel, suggested that tweaks, at least, will be coming to their plan. “Historically, the maps have always been changed,” McEneny said of the first draft. 
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